Special Meeting-Public Forum
Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC Downtown Development Project
VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
May 26, 2022


Mark Evans called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Stephen Hanse was absent. 

Mayor Evans encouraged everyone to visit the newly remodeled Riverside Park (Coxsackie Boat Launch). He thanked NYS Parks for their renovation of the park. He said that it came out quite spectacular. He stated that he would like to welcome everyone to tonight’s Public Forum for the Downtown Hotel/Event Center Project. When the Village Board originally conceived having a public forum, they wanted to have the Planning Board, Zoning Board of Appeals and Code Enforcement Officer here. However, with the possibility of legal action, the Village Board was advised that those members of boards should not attend in order to keep them independent and objective. Many of you have attended the meetings of the Planning Board and ZBA. They have been held at the Coxsackie-Athens High School Auditorium and are open to the public. They have taken procedural questions at the end of each meeting. The purpose of tonight’s meeting is to provide an overview of Empire Riverfront Ventures Project, the issues we have encountered and the process the Village is following going forward. In addition, the steps the Village is putting into place to ensure future projects are handled properly. The Village Board wants to hear public comments, thoughts and questions on what has transpired already, the initial steps taken by the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) and give the public understanding of how the process lays out over the next couple of months. The Village Board will try to answer all of the public’s questions. The Board knows they will not be able to answer every question, and some they may not be able to due to potential legal action. Present tonight is Village Attorney, Rob Stout, and Village Engineer, Mary Beth Bianconi. They will both make comments. We as the Village Board want to acknowledge the issues the Village is facing with this project and that they Village is ensuring that we follow the proper legal process through the Planning Board and ZBA to resolve these issues in an open and transparent way. He stated that over the last 20 years he has seen dozens of site plans proposed for various projects in the Village and Town, and most have never gone beyond the conceptual stage, few actually get submitted, and very few ever get built. This project is by far the largest in the Village in a very long time. This project was first conceptualized back in 2018, plans drawn in 2019, approvals in 2020, and construction started in 2021. Communication is key to any project, and the communications for this project overall was not as clear as it should have been, and although not an excuse, Covid certainly complicated matters. What the Village knows so far, is that no escrow account was ever established, a Building Permit was issued before the final construction drawings were received by the Code Enforcement Officer, the project cost and associated Building Permit fee were incorrect, a Building Permit was issued for a 4-story hotel, Code Enforcement failed to recognize the 5th floor or overall height, and updated designs to buildings should have been shared with Code Enforcement. The Village now knows, as laid out in a submission to the ZBA, that 8 variances are required for the project to move forward. About 3 weeks ago an escrow account was established for the project and funded with $25,000.00. The Building Permit fee has been addressed with additional funds, and the Village is evaluating the amount for accuracy at this time.  

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that he would like to give an overview of the responsibilities of the respective boards. Right now, there are multiple variance applications pending before the Zoning Board of Appeals. There is also a Site Plan application and Special Use Permit pending before the Planning Board. The Planning Board has also filed for intent to act as Lead Agency in regard to SEQR. The Planning Board anticipates assuming Lead Agency by their next Meeting in June. He discussed the roles of the various boards. The Village Board is responsible for establishing zoning and land use laws, appointing the Code Enforcement Officer and members of the Planning and Zoning Boards, and is the legislative body of the community. The Code Enforcement Officer is responsible for receiving and processing building permits, referring permit applications to the Planning Board for Site Plan and Special Use Permits, or to the ZBA for area or use Variances, conducting site inspections to ensure construction is carried out conforming with permits issued, issuing Stop Work Orders when required, and issuing code violations and cease and desist orders when required. The Planning Board is responsible for reviewing applications for Site Plan and Special Use Permits for conformance with the Village Code, conducting State Environmental Quality Report (SEQR), coordinating with involved and interested agencies, obtaining public comment through hearings when required, and issuing denials, approvals, or approvals with conditions for Site Plan and Special Use Permits. He said that both the Planning and Zoning Boards are constrained to apply the Zoning Code and New York State Village Law. The Zoning Board of Appeals is responsible for providing interpretations of the Code Enforcement Officer’s decisions upon appeal, considering use and are variances strictly in conformance with the standard provided in NYS law and informed by judicial decisions upon appeal, conducting SEQRA, obtaining public comment through hearings, and issuing denials, approvals, or approvals with conditions for use and area variances. In respect to Public Hearings, no Public Hearing has been scheduled by the Planning Board or ZBA in relation to this project yet. Both boards have received public comment letters that they will review while reviewing the applications. Once review of the application is complete Public Hearings will be scheduled. With that being said, both boards have been allowing for public comment during their regular Board Meetings and have received robust response from the public on this project. He stated that if public would like to be a part of the process, they should attend the Public Hearings when scheduled. There will be written comment periods available as well for both of those boards. The purpose of tonight’s Public Forum is to review solutions to avoid a situation like this to happen again. This is not the Public Hearing before those boards. If the public is interested in finding out more about the process, they can review the Site Plan approval requirements, Special Use Permit requirements, as well as statutory requirements for area variances. It will help both the boards and public if comments were phrased in terms of what the board is looking to consider. It would make the public’s comments more practical if they are made with the knowledge of what the requirements are. Comments that are generalized in objection to, or support of, a project, really cannot be taken as seriously by the boards. The comments need to be very particular and relate to the underlying issues at hand. 

Mary Beth Bianconi, Partner at Delaware Engineering, stated that her firm has been working with the Village of Coxsackie since 2004, so they are very familiar with the community. She congratulated the Village on their new Riverside Park. She discussed the timeline of events that have occurred so far in relation to the hotel project. She stated that Empire Riverfront Ventures applied to the Planning Board for Site Plan and Special Use Permits. The Planning Board then conducted SEQR, followed by Public Hearing. The Planning Board deliberated comparing the proposal to the Village’s Zoning Code. After that, an additional Site Plan application was submitted for work on a different structure in the same general area, and the same process was followed. The Planning Board issued the Site Plan and Special Use Permits with conditions. Empire Riverfront Ventures applied to the Code Enforcement Officer for building permits not in conformance with the Planning Board approvals. Building Permits were issued for construction as requested, but not as approved by the Planning Board. At that point, it is important to understand that the Planning Board’s role was done. The Planning Board does not have any role in the issuance of Building Permits. Their job is to review Site Plan approvals and Special Use Permits. Those two original projects that were proposed did not require any action by the Zoning Board of Appeals. They were in conformance with the dimensional and use standards that are set forth in the Village Code. The Code Enforcement Officer conducted inspections of construction in conformance with the Building Permits. The Code Enforcement Officer issued a Stop Work Order when a discrepancy between the Planning Board approvals and the Building Permits was discovered. Very shortly after the Stop Work Order was issued, the Building Permits expired. At this point, the Stop Work Order is still in place and the Building Permits have not been re-issued, which is why there is no construction happening at this time. It is important to understand the roles and responsibilities of each of the boards. You’ll notice that the Village Board was not involved in any of this project. The Village Board appoints a Planning Board whose job it is to review these proposals in conformance with the laws and regulations that in part are adopted by the Village Board as a legislative body, and in part by State and Federal law. So, the Village Board’s job is to appoint boards to carry out their jobs. That is what they did. The Planning Board’s job is to receive the applications, review those under the Code, conduct SEQR and issue approvals, and they did that. Code Enforcement’s job is to receive applications and issue Building Permits. There was a clear disconnect between what was approved, and what was in those Building Permits and eventually constructed. So, while the purpose of tonight is to answer any questions, that’s a very simple way to look at it. That is the timeline of what occurred. We’re going to talk about how this situation can be avoided in the future, but I think it’s important for people to understand more about the applications pending before both the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, discussed where the project stands as of now. He stated that Empire Riverfront Ventures subsequently applied to the Planning Board for an amended Site Plan and Special Use approval, and to the ZBA for an Area Variance. The Planning Board has circulated among involved agencies to reconfirm Lead Agency status under SEQR on May 13, 2022. The Planning Board anticipates assuming Lead Agency by their next Meeting on June 16, 2022. The applicant is addressing outstanding issues raised in project review letters. Both the ZBA and Planning Board will conduct deliberations and hearings in accordance with the Village’s Zoning Code, and the Planning Board will satisfy the requirements of SEQR. After a SEQR finding is adopted by the Planning Board, the ZBA will act on the Area Variance. After that, the Planning Board will act on the Site Plan and Special Use amendment. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board is tasked with making sure they make appropriate changes and adjustments to ensure that future projects do not have the same issues. Initial changes to be made include having the Village Clerk(s) be the secretary to all boards. For many years the secretaries to the Planning Board and ZBA have been a member of those boards. State Law 4-402(b) requires that the Village Clerk(s) be the secretary to all boards. This change will happen immediately. This will allow for a full-time person to assist with record keeping and tracking. The Village will involve the Village Clerk in coordination between boards and Code Enforcement Officer and utilize a central filing system that is both digital and paper. The Village has a draft checklist to be used to make sure all steps in a submission and review are followed and there is a clear record. The Village will have increased engineering/legal presence at Board meetings as appropriate to provide further support to the Boards. The Village will examine what additional resources can be provided to support the Building Department. The Village will ensure a transparent public communications strategy to include posting agendas on the web in advance of meetings, web-based access to applications and other relevant materials for large projects, continued Zoom engagement during meetings, and the encouragement of public attendance at monthly meetings of the various village boards. The Village Board would now like to hear from the public. Normal Village Board meeting rules at to be followed. Please state your name for the Clerk when you speak, please keep your questions or comments to 2 minutes, and the Board will give everyone an opportunity to speak once before repeating speakers. The Village Board also reminds the public that there is a public comment period at each Village Board Meeting, and members of the public are welcome to attend. 

Trustee Stephen Hanse arrived at 6:30 p.m.

Aaron Flach, of Empire Riverfront Ventures LLC, thanked Mayor Evans, Village Board Members, and the people of Coxsackie for the opportunity to address the community at tonight’s meeting. He stated that he sincerely loves and appreciates his hometown. He and his family have taken great lengths and significant investment to provide both economic and housing opportunities in Coxsackie. He is emotionally connected to downtown Coxsackie and its surrounding area. He stated that he is here to be open and honest about why we are here tonight, and that the fall lays at his feet. He is very proud about how he and his family have been able to transform several local properties to very productive uses while saving historic buildings. While focusing on an exciting vision of this project, and impacted by the pandemic, he got off track. He took a casual approach to the local process, and the importance of community’s influence and opinions. This causal approach has now overshadowed much good work and amazing projects. This will not continue. He stated that he stands before the Board and community tonight with a heartfelt apology, and sincere commitment to refocus his approach, follow the locally developed rules, and advance projects in partnership with those that deeply love this community of Coxsackie. He will set the standard for how development is done in partnership with community leaders and fellow citizens. He thanked the public for his time, and stated that hopefully there continues to be a willingness to work with him and his family as they continue important projects in downtown Coxsackie. 

Rene VanSchaack stated that he is here tonight as a private citizen. He has retired after working for 36 years with public officials where he was unable to express his opinion. He thanked the Board for providing an opportunity to allow the public to speak. He grew up in downtown Coxsackie and he can remember the days when downtown was vibrant in the 70’s, but since then it has not been vibrant. It has been degrading. He is a property owner in downtown Coxsackie and his family has been in that area for 150 years. He has never been more supportive of the new development in this community. He said that he feels that Aaron Flach as a developer has already been penalized, let’s not penalize the community. He stated that 14 years ago he sub-chaired the committee to develop the Comprehensive Plan, so he is familiar with the standards and codes. He is proud of the work that was done on the plan. He is disappointed in the tone of the community. His opinion is to let the developer follow the necessary steps and approvals, follow the proper process, and continue with the project. He said it is important to keep in mind who is involved and who is impacted. He is grateful that this project is happening. Let’s not penalize the whole community but not allowing this project to move forward.

Kim McClean, of 47 Mansion Street, stated that he reviewed the most recent memo from Delaware Engineering on this project and he feels that they did a great job. It was very clear and to the point. He was enthused reading it, thinking that this is a great foundation or road map to resolve any issues. He is happy that this project is moving along. He feels that this a very optimistic step in moving forward and is looking forward to a period of reconciliation. 

Brian Rowe, of 18 Ely Street, stated that he has a question about process. He asked if the Board could explain the order of operations between the variances before the ZBA and the Site Plan application before the Planning Board. He was under the impression that the ZBA would have to act first, but now is hearing that the SEQR process will have to be acted on first with the Planning Board. 

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that that is exactly right. All of the SEQR information needs to be before the Planning Board before either the Planning Board or ZBA can move forward. Once the SEQR decision is made, then it goes to the ZBA for variances, then back to the Planning Board for Site Plan and Special Use Permit. 

Brian Rowe asked if the Planning Board initiates the process of SEQR but utilizes an independent third party. 

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that the Planning Board can use Village counsel, Delaware Engineering, or other outside experts while conducting the SEQR process. The fees associated would be paid out of the established escrow account for the project. 

James Horn stated that he feels Aaron Flach acted in good faith throughout. He said that the main criticism he has heard about the hotel building in relation to the other buildings downtown, is that the hotel is too big. However, when he looks down street every building is big. He feels the hotel is not much bigger. Coming down Mansion Street you pass by the Village DPW’s gray metal garage, and you come to the corner with Reed Street and see the State Telephone building on the corner, and behind it is the hotel. He thinks the hotel looks good and is a good thing for downtown. 

Charles Hailer, of 33 Church Street, thanked the Board for having the Public Forum and allowing the community the opportunity to speak. The fact of the matter is that this project was approved by government, and given millions of dollars in state grant money and tax breaks, and what was approved is very different from the original plans. We’re not talking a different shape, or trim, or paint hue. We’re talking about multiple floors added and a larger scale. The project went from a 45-foot boutique hotel and wedding venue, and we ended up with a seven-story hotel. The project was promising to maintain the character of the community and no viewshed would be impacted. Anyone who has driven down Mansion Street has seen that there is a change in our skyline. The public can disagree about the aesthetic choices there, but a significant part of the view has changed. For the homeowners whose backyards are now eye level with the hotel rooms, the change is certainly more noticeable. All of this happened without public notice, without Public Hearing, and without permission from the Village. He said that he thinks something that is really important is that everyone who is here tonight cares. This is a small town, a small community, and the public wouldn’t be here if they didn’t care. He feels there is an issue here of being a good neighbor. If he were to move in next door to someone and build a bar without proper permission right outside their window, they might be upset too. That’s a valid concern and something that should be taken into account. He is happy to hear that going forward there will be processes put into place to ensure something like this doesn’t happen again. However, he does need to ask why the Village ended up enforcing this so late in the process, and how communication was so bad. He and his neighbors were all initially excited about this development project. They were all excited that Aaron Flach was going to be leading the project as he has a great track record in the community. The position that they are all in now as the development has progressed is a really tough one. He thinks that it is really worth figuring out how that happened and wound up in the situation that we’re in. He hopes to hear about some details and conclusions going forward. 

Eric Voellm, of 5 Hillcrest Street, stated that he has been in this village for quite a few years, and that situation down on the waterfront has been an aggravating eyesore since 1982 when he moved here. It has always been an eyesore, and he is thrilled that there was somebody out there who had money, as well as the ambition, to do something with it. If not for Aaron Flach, he thinks that it would be sitting there as a pile of rubble for years. As far as the extra floors on the hotel project, he stated that he doesn’t think there’s three extra floors as a resident previously stated. As far as he can tell there’s five solid floors. He would think that neighbors downtown would have to prefer a nice-looking hotel over the pile of rubble that was there. As far as the river view goes, he doesn’t know what to say about that, other than nobody is guaranteed a river view forever. Instead of trying to cast blame, time should be spent trying to figure out what can be done about that extra floor to make it palatable to look at for the people who lost their views. This might sound silly or off the wall, but for those who have lost their river view, maybe Aaron Flach would consider commissioning an artist to pain a river view on the side of the building. There are other options that must exist to make it look artistically acceptable. He said that he is 100% behind this project. He encourages the Board to find a decent compromise on this issue, and that gets this project up and going as soon as possible.

Veronica Foley, 56 Ely Street, stated that she knows at the Board Meetings there was discussion regarding providing training to both the Planning Board and ZBA members. She said that she thinks it would be really great to hear more about when those trainings are planned for, and more specifics about what that training will be. Also, the Board recently amended a Local Law allowing the Board to appoint Alternate Members to the ZBA in instances of absences, bias or conflicts of interest. She would like to know more about when the Board plans on making those appointments. 

Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, stated that in terms of training, she has been doing this for a very long time, and she does a lot of training because she has a lot of practical experience in this area. Members of the Planning and Zoning Boards are required to have a certain number of training hours completed every year to make sure that they are up to date. There are a couple of ways they can accomplish that. One is to take classes through the Department of State, the County Planning Board, the New York Conference of Mayors (NYCOM), or any other variety of entities that put-on training. Another way that training can be accomplished is to hold it locally. While statewide training is great, holding it on a local basis allows training to be tailored more towards the type of community they are in. For example, big cities vs. smaller villages. Delaware Engineering puts together a training curriculum that’s used for local communities. Then, they take that curriculum and send it to the Village Board for review and approval. Delaware Engineering has already begun the training process. On Tuesday, May 24th, Delaware Engineering conducted a series of training exercises with the Zoning Board of Appeals. They had 4 of the 5 members attend individualized training sessions. This wasn’t a meeting of the Board or open to the public. In the case like the Village’s Zoning Board where there are new members, individualized training is really a great way to review the processes. The Village Board does have a copy of the training materials which can be made available to the public. There is nothing secret in them. Typically, for a Zoning Board, there focus is extremely narrow, and is based on interpreting the code and decisions. It is not the last training that they will attend. There will be some additional training going down the road. She said that she and the Planning Board Chairman have been discussing conducting Planning Board training as well. Usually there are three sessions that Delaware Engineering conducts. The first session is dedicated to understanding process and sequence of events when an application is received. Process is incredibly important as we have all learned with this hotel project situation. The next training session is dedicated to content and what needs to be reviewed in conjunction with local and state laws for both Planning and ZBA upon receiving an application. The third session is understanding SEQR. Virtually everything that comes before either of these boards involves the SEQR process. SEQR stands for State Environmental Quality Review Act, and she feels it is a great tool for communities to use. This allows for an evaluation of the project to see what environmental consequences could arise, identify with great specificity to see what is going to be done to take those negative environmental impacts and reduce them or eliminate them. This makes it very clear to the applicant and board what mitigation measures need to be taken to avoid negative environmental impacts. Each training session last for about an hour and a half but can run longer due to in depth discussion. Training is done annually, so this is not a one-time thing. In the event that there are the same members on these boards year to year, that allows for different tailoring of the training to cover other topics, such as legal matters, code changes, etc. So, ZBA training has begun, and the Planning Board training will be coming up. There have been discussions with the Village Board about having a SEQR process training that would be open to the public, so that everyone can step through that process together. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Clerk will post the ZBA training documents that Delaware Engineering put together on the Village website if the public is interested. He said that he would like to address the question about the Alternate ZBA members. He said that the Village Board just passed the Local Law that allows them to appoint these alternate members. The Board has not had a chance to have a discussion about making appointments yet but may address it at the June meeting. 

(unidentified) Zoom user stated that she currently has a wedding planned at the hotel venue and she is curious to know how these current circumstances are going to affect her wedding. She would like to know if there is any timeline on the potential completion of the project. 

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that unfortunately, there is no clear answer on how long the process is going to take. There is a statutory process that needs to be engaged, and it is driven by SEQR factors that need to be considered, then the ZBA area variance that needs to be considered, then the Site Plan and Special Use Permit that needs to go before the Planning Board. There is no time frame as of right now. The best guess is that the Public Hearings will be held by July or August with deliberations to follow. That is the best estimate right now.

Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, stated that she would like to add that approvals need to be in place before the Building Permit is issued. 

Justin Smith, President of Prestige Hospitality Group, stated that they have been working with Aaron Flach on this hotel project development. They have experience working with over 40 hotels, and he has never met a developer more passionate and caring then Mr. Flach. What has transpired with this project has absolutely shaken Mr. Flach to his core. He stated that he has personally worked with Mr. Flach on this project from day one and has enjoyed working in Coxsackie. He has met many members of the community who shared their excitement and vision about the project. He said that he looks forward to being a friend, a neighbor, and a member of the community. He looks forward to the hotel and event center being a destination for those visiting Coxsackie. He said that he would be willing to stay after the meeting to answer any questions anyone may have. 

Donna Williams, of 51 New Street, asked if the SEQR determines that there is an environmental impact, if something would need to be done to the building.

Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, stated that that is correct.

Donna Williams stated that there seems that there was miscommunication between the Planning Board and Code Enforcement, and their individual plans and documents received. Could there be a possibility that the Code Enforcement Officer did not know that the plans he received were different from the plans that the Planning Board received. 

Brian Rowe stated that there have been a few comments about a few criteria that are subjective. For example, with Historic Preservation, what constitutes a substantial increase. Also, whether or not the area variance is being submitted due to a self-created hardship. What he wants to know is what the guidance is for interpreting these subjective criteria. 

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that it is a balance. As with anything, there is a degree of subjectivity and that is where judgement comes into play. At the end of the day, the ZBA must balance the benefit to be realized by the applicant against the potential detriment to health, safety and welfare of the neighborhood or community using five factors. The factors are, whether an undesirable change will be produced in the character of the neighborhood or a detriment to nearby properties will be created, whether the benefit sought can be achieved by another feasible method, if the request is substantial, whether the variance will adversely affect or impact the physical or environmental conditions in the neighborhood, and if the condition is self-created, and if so, it shall be considered but not preclude granting the variance. So, it is incumbent of the ZBA members to do an in-depth evaluation, not just a cursory review. The law requires that the agency has a rational basis for issuing a determination. 

Mina, via Zoom, stated that she didn’t hear the attorney’s opening comments on the process of the variances/determination. She asked what the odds were of the top floor being removed from the hotel.

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that he cannot comment on the odds of the floor being removed. However, it is up to the decisions of the independent boards on what is concluded based on those factors.

Nathaniel, via Zoom, stated that he hopes the attorney could address the Village’s potential legal liability. A similar case, Parkview, went to the court of appeals in NYC in ‘89, and the court ruled that the fact that the municipality made an error did not mean the developer was allowed to remain out of compliance with the code. The developer needed to remove 13 floors and wound up suing the Planning Board. I’m worried that any resident, at any point in the future, could bring suit and the village wind up liable.

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, stated that he is aware of the case that Nathaniel mentioned. Any applicant who feels that they disagree with the decision of the board(s) can attempt to file an Article 78 lawsuit against the Village. A way to try and avoid that is to engage in a robust process from early on to make sure that the processes are being followed and make informed decisions to avoid scrutiny one way or the other. 

Rene Vanschaack stated that there is subjectivity in these projects, but that is why there is criteria to follow, and public involvement. Although the meetings allow for public comment, he encouraged residents to attend the Public Hearings. This is the time to address concerns and make your voice heard in relation to a project. He said that the public has to go on record to support or deny a project. 

Mayor Evans stated that if at any of these meetings, someone is not comfortable standing up and speaking, you are welcome to submit written comments. At any time, you can send a letter to the Planning Board, Zoning Board of Appeals, or to the Village Clerk. It can be by either regular mail or email. Everything that gets submitted has to be reviewed at some point. The Village Board is here to make sure that your voice is heard and that’s important. 

Kim McClean stated that in regard to the Code Enforcement Officer, he is hoping that he doesn’t get fired. He said that there is such a sea of gray area that he doesn’t like that his name is being thrown around. He hopes that he isn’t a scapegoat, and he feels that he shouldn’t lose his job. 

Mina, via Zoom, stated that it’s not just the river view. The current location of the HVAC condenser fans could be problematic to the neighbors on the opposite hill.

Mayor Evans stated that the public should watch the Village website, and both he and the Clerk are always available to answer questions. As is the Village Attorney and Engineer. Residents can reach out at any time and the Village will try to answer your questions. He feels that this Public Forum allowed for a really good review of what the issues were and how to move forward. 

No further public comments were offered. 

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:10 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 
